LINN ENERGY, LLC Form 10-Q April 28, 2011

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549 Form 10-Q

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the Quarterly Period Ended March 31, 2011

OR

" TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

for the transition period from ______ to _____

Commission File Number: 000-51719

LINN ENERGY, LLC

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 65-1177591
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) Identification No.)
600 Travis, Suite 5100
Houston, Texas 77002
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(281) 840-4000

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such

files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes " No x

As of March 31, 2011, there were 176,792,351 units outstanding.	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
	Glossary of Terms	<u>ii</u>
	Part I - Financial Information	
Item 1.	<u>Financial Statements</u> <u>Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2011, and December 31, 2010</u> <u>Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and December 31, 2011, </u>	1
	and March 31, 2010 Condensed Consolidated Statement of Unitholders' Capital for the three months ended	2
	March 31, 2011 Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31,	<u>3</u>
	2011, and March 31, 2010	4 5 18
Item 2.	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>)</u> 18
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	32
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	32 33
	Part II - Other Information	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	<u>34</u>
Item 1A.		<u>34</u>
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>34</u>
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	<u>34</u>
<u>Item 4.</u>	Reserved Other Marketine Control of the Control of	<u>34</u>
Item 5. Item 6.	Other Information Exhibits	34 34 34 34 35 36
Item o.	<u>L'Amorts</u>	<u>50</u>
	<u>Signature</u>	<u>37</u>
i		

Table of Contents

GLOSSARY OF TERMS

As commonly used in the oil and natural gas industry and as used in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the following terms have the following meanings:

Bbl. One stock tank barrel or 42 United States gallons liquid volume.

Bcf. One billion cubic feet.

Bcfe. One billion cubic feet equivalent, determined using a ratio of six Mcf of natural gas to one Bbl of oil, condensate or natural gas liquids.

Btu. One British thermal unit, which is the heat required to raise the temperature of a one-pound mass of water from 58.5 degrees to 59.5 degrees Fahrenheit.

MBbls. One thousand barrels of oil or other liquid hydrocarbons.

MBbls/d. MBbls per day.

Mcf. One thousand cubic feet.

Mcfe. One thousand cubic feet equivalent, determined using the ratio of six Mcf of natural gas to one Bbl of oil, condensate or natural gas liquids.

MMBbls. One million barrels of oil or other liquid hydrocarbons.

MMBoe. One million barrels of oil equivalent, determined using a ratio of one Bbl of oil, condensate or natural gas liquids to six Mcf.

MMBtu. One million British thermal units.

MMcf. One million cubic feet.

MMcf/d. MMcf per day.

MMcfe. One million cubic feet equivalent, determined using a ratio of six Mcf of natural gas to one Bbl of oil, condensate or natural gas liquids.

MMcfe/d. MMcfe per day.

MMMBtu. One billion British thermal units.

Tcfe. One trillion cubic feet equivalent, determined using the ratio of six Mcf of natural gas to one Bbl of oil, condensate or natural gas liquids.

ii

Table of Contents

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

LINN ENERGY, LLC

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	March 31, 2011 (Unaudited)		December 3 2010				
		(in tho	usands	1_			
		ept uni		•			
ASSETS		1					
Current assets:							
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 195,324		\$	236,001			
Accounts receivable – trade, net	214,654			184,624			
Derivative instruments	135,640			234,675			
Other current assets	56,914			55,609			
Total current assets	602,532			710,909			
	,			,			
Noncurrent assets:							
Oil and natural gas properties (successful efforts method)	6,002,884			5,664,503			
Less accumulated depletion and amortization	(779,795)		(719,035)		
•	5,223,089			4,945,468			
Other property and equipment	147,266			139,903			
Less accumulated depreciation	(38,252)		(35,151)		
•	109,014			104,752			
Derivative instruments	11,309			56,895			
Other noncurrent assets	121,216			115,124			
	132,525			172,019			
Total noncurrent assets	5,464,628			5,222,239			
Total assets	\$ 6,067,160		\$	5,933,148			
LIABILITIES AND UNITHOLDERS' CAPITAL							
Current liabilities:							
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 231,872		\$	219,830			
Derivative instruments	44,551			12,839			
Other accrued liabilities	67,966			82,439			
Total current liabilities	344,389			315,108			
Noncurrent liabilities:							
Credit facility	160,000						
Senior notes, net	2,347,806			2,742,902			
Derivative instruments	298,390			39,797			
Other noncurrent liabilities	48,080			47,125			
Total noncurrent liabilities	2,854,276			2,829,824			
Commitments and contingencies (Note 10)							

Unitholders' capital:

- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
176,792,351 units and 159,009,795 units issued and outstanding at		
March 31, 2011, and December 31, 2010, respectively	3,076,060	2,549,099
Accumulated income (loss)	(207,565)	239,117
	2,868,495	2,788,216
Total liabilities and unitholders' capital	\$ 6,067,160	\$ 5,933,148

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

(Unaudited)

LINN ENERGY, LLC CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

Three Months Ended March 31,

			war	m 31,		
		2011			2010	
	(1	n thousand	s, exce	pt per	unit amour	nts)
Revenues and other:						
Oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids sales	\$	240,707		\$	149,386	
Gains (losses) on oil and natural gas derivatives		(369,476)		96,003	
Marketing revenues		1,173			1,394	
Other revenues		1,123			253	
		(126,473)		247,036	
Expenses:						
Lease operating expenses		45,901			31,222	
Transportation expenses		5,855			4,620	
Marketing expenses		809			969	
General and administrative expenses		30,560			24,488	
Exploration costs		445			3,861	
Bad debt expenses		(38)		189	
Depreciation, depletion and amortization		66,366			49,191	
Taxes, other than income taxes		15,727			10,200	
(Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net		614			(322)
		166,239			124,418	
Other income and (expenses):						
Loss on extinguishment of debt		(84,562)		_	
Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized		(63,464)		(27,653)
Losses on interest rate swaps		_			(23,162)
Other, net		(1,746)		(601)
		(149,772)		(51,416)
Income (loss) before income taxes		(442,484)		71,202	
Income tax expense		(4,198)		(5,892)
Net income (loss)	\$	(446,682)	\$	65,310	
Net income (loss) per unit:						
Basic	\$	(2.75)	\$	0.50	
Diluted	\$	(2.75)	\$	0.50	
Weighted average units outstanding:						
Basic		163,107			129,533	
Diluted		163,107			129,922	
Distributions declared per unit	\$	0.66		\$	0.63	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF UNITHOLDERS' CAPITAL (Unaudited)

	Units	Unitholders' Capital (in the	_	Accumulated ncome (Loss) nds)	7	Cotal Unitholders' Capital
December 31, 2010	159,010	\$ 2,549,099	\$	239,117	\$	2,788,216
Sale of units, net of underwriting						
discounts and expenses of \$26,256	16,726	622,715		_		622,715
Issuance of units	1,056	363		_		363
Distributions to unitholders		(105,673)				(105,673)
Unit-based compensation expenses		5,638		_		5,638
Excess tax benefit from unit-based						
compensation		3,918		_		3,918
Net loss		_		(446,682)		(446,682)
March 31, 2011	176,792	\$ 3,076,060	\$	(207,565)	\$	2,868,495

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Three Months Ended

Table of Contents

(Unaudited)

LINN ENERGY, LLC CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

March 31, 2010 (in thousands) Cash flow from operating activities: Net income (loss)
Cash flow from operating activities: Net income (loss) \$ (446,682) \$ 65,310 Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities: Depreciation, depletion and amortization 66,366 49,191 Unit-based compensation expenses 5,638 4,135 Loss on extinguishment of debt 84,562 Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other 5,732 8,916 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Cash flow from operating activities: Net income (loss) \$ (446,682) \$ 65,310 Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities: Depreciation, depletion and amortization 66,366 49,191 Unit-based compensation expenses 5,638 4,135 Loss on extinguishment of debt 84,562 Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other 5,732 8,916 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Net income (loss) \$ (446,682) \$ 65,310 Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities: Depreciation, depletion and amortization 66,366 49,191 Unit-based compensation expenses 5,638 4,135 Loss on extinguishment of debt 84,562 Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other 5,732 8,916 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities: Depreciation, depletion and amortization 66,366 49,191 Unit-based compensation expenses 5,638 4,135 Loss on extinguishment of debt 84,562 Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other 5,732 8,916 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
operating activities: Depreciation, depletion and amortization 66,366 49,191 Unit-based compensation expenses 5,638 4,135 Loss on extinguishment of debt 84,562 Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other 5,732 8,916 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Depreciation, depletion and amortization Unit-based compensation expenses 5,638 4,135 Loss on extinguishment of debt Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Unit-based compensation expenses 5,638 4,135 Loss on extinguishment of debt 84,562 Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other 5,732 8,916 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Loss on extinguishment of debt Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Amortization and write-off of deferred financing fees and other 5,732 8,916 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net 48 (3) Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
(Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net48(3)Bad debt expenses(38)189Deferred income tax1003,623Mark-to-market on derivatives:369,476(72,841)
Bad debt expenses (38) 189 Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Deferred income tax 100 3,623 Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Mark-to-market on derivatives: Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Total (gains) losses 369,476 (72,841)
Premiums paid for derivatives (14,996)
Changes in assets and liabilities:
Increase in accounts receivable – trade, net (36,230) (15,161)
(Increase) decrease in other assets (560) 1,140
Increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses 9,355 3,288
Decrease in other liabilities (15,251) (7,772)
Net cash provided by operating activities 107,966 79,732
107,700 17,732
Cash flow from investing activities:
Acquisition of oil and natural gas properties (257,349) (199,539)
Development of oil and natural gas properties (93,086) (22,860)
Purchases of other property and equipment (6,375) (2,089)
Proceeds from sale of properties and equipment and other (1,258)
Net cash used in investing activities (358,068) (224,485)
Cash flow from financing activities:
Proceeds from sale of units 648,971 431,250
Proceeds from borrowings 160,000 250,000
Repayments of debt (408,397) (445,000)
Distributions to unitholders (105,673) (82,274)
Financing fees, offering expenses and other, net (89,394) (16,850)
Excess tax benefit from unit-based compensation 3,918 1,777
Purchase of units (252)
Net cash provided by financing activities 209,425 138,651
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents (40,677) (6,102)
Cash and cash equivalents:
Beginning 236,001 22,231

Ending \$ 195,324 \$ 16,129

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited)

Note 1 – Basis of Presentation

Nature of Business

Linn Energy, LLC ("LINN Energy" or the "Company") is an independent oil and natural gas company. LINN Energy's mission is to acquire, develop and maximize cash flow from a growing portfolio of long-life oil and natural gas assets. The Company's properties are located in the United States ("U.S."), primarily in the Mid-Continent, the Permian Basin, Michigan and California.

Principles of Consolidation and Reporting

The condensed consolidated financial statements at March 31, 2011, and for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, are unaudited, but in the opinion of management include all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) necessary for a fair presentation of the results for the interim periods. Certain information and note disclosures normally included in annual financial statements prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") have been condensed or omitted under Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") rules and regulations, and as such this report should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010. The results reported in these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should not necessarily be taken as indicative of results that may be expected for the entire year.

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated upon consolidation. Investments in noncontrolled entities over which the Company exercises significant influence are accounted for under the equity method.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management of the Company to make estimates and assumptions about future events. These estimates and the underlying assumptions affect the amount of assets and liabilities reported, disclosures about contingent assets and liabilities, and reported amounts of revenues and expenses. The estimates that are particularly significant to the financial statements include estimates of the Company's reserves of oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids ("NGL"), future cash flows from oil and natural gas properties, depreciation, depletion and amortization, asset retirement obligations, fair values of commodity derivatives and, when applicable, interest rate derivatives, and fair values of assets acquired and liabilities assumed. As fair value is a market-based measurement, it is determined based on the assumptions that market participants would use. These estimates and assumptions are based on management's best estimates and judgment. Management evaluates its estimates and assumptions on an ongoing basis using historical experience and other factors, including the current economic environment, which management believes to be reasonable under the circumstances. Such estimates and assumptions are adjusted when facts and circumstances dictate. As future events and their effects cannot be determined with precision, actual results could differ from these estimates. Any changes in estimates resulting from continuing changes in the economic environment will be reflected in the financial statements in future periods.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Note 2 – Acquisitions and Divestitures

Acquisitions – 2011

On March 31, 2011, the Company completed the acquisition of certain oil and natural gas properties in the Bakken play, located in the Williston Basin of North Dakota, from an affiliate of Concho Resources Inc. ("Concho"). The results of operations of these properties will be included in the condensed consolidated financial statements from the acquisition date. The Company paid \$196 million in cash and recorded a receivable from Concho of \$2 million, resulting in total consideration for the acquisition of approximately \$194 million. The transaction was financed primarily with proceeds from the Company's March 2011 public offering of units, as described below.

During the first quarter of 2011, the Company completed other smaller acquisitions of oil and natural gas properties located in its various operating regions. The results of operations of these properties have been included in the condensed consolidated financial statements since the acquisition dates. The Company, in the aggregate, paid approximately \$43 million in total consideration for these properties with cash on hand.

These acquisitions were accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting. Accordingly, the Company conducted assessments of net assets acquired and recognized amounts for identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed at their estimated acquisition date fair values, while transaction and integration costs associated with the acquisitions were expensed as incurred. The initial accounting for the business combinations is not complete and adjustments to provisional amounts, or recognition of additional assets acquired or liabilities assumed, may occur as more detailed analyses are completed and additional information is obtained about the facts and circumstances that existed as of the acquisition dates.

The following presents the values assigned to the net assets acquired as of the acquisition dates (in thousands):

Assets:	
Current	\$ 344
Noncurrent	54
Oil and natural gas properties	234,084
Total assets acquired	\$ 234,482
_	
Liabilities:	
Current liabilities	\$ (2,411)
Asset retirement obligations	175
Total liabilities assumed	\$ (2,236)
Net assets acquired	\$ 236,718

Current assets include receivables, prepaids and inventory of oil produced but not yet sold and noncurrent assets include other property and equipment. Current liabilities include payables, ad valorem taxes payable and environmental liabilities.

The fair values of oil and natural gas properties and asset retirement obligations were measured using valuation techniques that convert future cash flows to a single discounted amount. Significant inputs to the valuation of oil and natural gas properties include estimates of: (i) reserves; (ii) future operating and development costs; (iii) future commodity prices; (iv) estimated future cash flows; and (v) a market-based weighted average cost of capital rate.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Other

In July 2010, the Company entered into a definitive purchase and sale agreement ("PSA") to acquire certain oil and natural gas properties for a contract price of \$95 million. Upon the execution of the PSA, the Company paid a deposit of approximately \$9 million. In September 2010, in accordance with the terms of the PSA, the Company terminated the PSA as a result of certain conditions to closing not being met. On March 28, 2011, an arbitration panel granted a favorable final ruling to the Company with regard to the termination of the PSA and the return of the deposit. The \$9 million deposit is included in "other current assets" on the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheet at March 31, 2011.

Acquisitions – Subsequent Events

On April 1, 2011, the Company completed the acquisition of certain oil and natural gas properties located in the Permian Basin. The Company paid \$200 million in cash, including a deposit of \$20 million paid in February 2011 which is reported in "other noncurrent assets" on the condensed consolidated balance sheet at March 31, 2011. The transaction was financed with cash on hand and borrowings under the Company's Credit Facility (as defined in Note 6).

On April 5, 2011, the Company completed an additional acquisition of certain oil and natural gas properties located in the Permian Basin and paid approximately \$38 million in cash. The transaction was financed with borrowings under the Company's Credit Facility.

On April 13, 2011, and April 14, 2011, the Company entered into two definitive purchase and sale agreements to acquire certain oil and natural gas properties in North Dakota for a combined contract price of \$163 million, subject to closing conditions. The Company anticipates that the acquisitions will close on May 2, 2011, and will be financed with borrowings under its Credit Facility.

Acquisition - 2010

On January 29, 2010, the Company completed the acquisition of certain oil and natural gas properties located in the Anadarko Basin in Oklahoma and Kansas and the Permian Basin in Texas and New Mexico from certain affiliates of Merit Energy Company ("Merit"). The results of operations of these properties have been included in the condensed consolidated financial statements since the acquisition date. The Company paid \$152 million in cash and recorded a receivable from Merit of \$1 million, resulting in total consideration for the acquisition of approximately \$151 million. The transaction was financed with borrowings under the Company's Credit Facility.

Note 3 – Unitholders' Capital

Public Offering of Units

In March 2011, the Company sold 16,726,067 units representing limited liability company interests at \$38.80 per unit (\$37.248 per unit, net of underwriting discount) for net proceeds of approximately \$623 million (after underwriting discount and offering expenses of approximately \$26 million). The Company used the net proceeds from the sale of these units to fund the March 2011 redemptions of a portion of the outstanding 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes and to fund the cash tender offers and related expenses for a portion of the remaining 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes (see Note 6). The Company used the remaining net proceeds from the sale of units to finance a portion of the acquisition

in the Williston Basin.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Distributions

Under the Company's limited liability company agreement, the Company's unitholders are entitled to receive a quarterly distribution of available cash to the extent there is sufficient cash from operations after establishment of cash reserves and payment of fees and expenses. Distributions paid by the Company during the three months ended March 31, 2011, are presented on the condensed consolidated statement of unitholders' capital. On April 26, 2011, the Company's Board of Directors declared a cash distribution of \$0.66 per unit with respect to the first quarter of 2011. The distribution, totaling approximately \$117 million, will be paid on May 13, 2011, to unitholders of record as of the close of business on May 6, 2011.

Note 4 – Oil and Natural Gas Capitalized Costs

Aggregate capitalized costs related to oil, natural gas and NGL production activities with applicable accumulated depletion and amortization are presented below:

	March 31, 2011		December 31, 2010					
	(in thousands)							
Proved properties:								
Leasehold acquisition	\$ 4,923,197	\$	4,695,704					
Development	945,912		840,175					
Unproved properties	133,775		128,624					
	6,002,884		5,664,503					
Less accumulated depletion and amortization	(779,795)		(719,035)					
	\$ 5,223,089	\$	4,945,468					

Note 5 – Unit-Based Compensation

During the three months ended March 31, 2011, the Company granted an aggregate 1,042,502 restricted units to employees, primarily as part of its annual review of employee compensation, with an aggregate fair value of approximately \$40 million. The restricted units vest over three years. A summary of unit-based compensation expenses included on the condensed consolidated statements of operations is presented below:

	Three Months Ended March 31,					
	2011		2010			
	(i	n thousands)			
General and administrative expenses	\$ 5,404	\$	4,014			
Lease operating expenses	234		121			
Total unit-based compensation expenses	\$ 5,638	\$	4,135			
Income tax benefit	\$ 2,083	\$	1,635			

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Note 6 - Debt

The following summarizes debt outstanding:

]	Mar	ch 31, 201	11					De	cer	nber 31, 2	2010		
		Carryin	g	Fair Interes		st	Carrying		g	Fair			Interest			
		Value			Value (1)		Rate (2	2)		Value			Value (1)		Rate (2)	
						(in 1	nillions	, exc	ept	percenta	ages)					
a a	Φ.	4.60		4	1.60		2 2 7	~	Φ.			Φ.				
Credit facility	\$	160		\$	160		2.25	%	\$			\$				
11.75% senior notes																
due 2017		58			69		12.73	%		250			288		12.73	%
9.875% senior notes																
due 2018		40			46		10.25	%		256			279		10.25	%
8.625% senior notes																
due 2020		1,300			1,438		9.00	%		1,300			1,396		9.00	%
7.75% senior notes																
due 2021		1,000			1,064		8.00	%		1,000			1,021		8.00	%
Less current																
maturities																
		2,558		\$	2,777					2,806		\$	2,984			
Unamortized discount		(50)							(63)					
Total debt, net of																
discount	\$	2,508							\$	2,743						

- (1) The carrying value of the Credit Facility is estimated to be substantially the same as its fair value. Fair values of the senior notes were estimated based on prices quoted from third-party financial institutions.
- (2) Represents variable interest rate for the Credit Facility and effective interest rates for the senior notes.

Credit Facility

The Company's Fourth Amended and Restated Revolving Credit Facility ("Credit Facility") provides the Company a \$1.50 billion facility with maturity of April 2015. At March 31, 2011, the borrowing capacity under the Credit Facility was approximately \$1.33 billion, which includes a \$5 million reduction in availability for outstanding letters of credit.

Redetermination of the borrowing base under the Credit Facility occurs semi-annually, in April and October, as well as upon the occurrence of certain events, by the lenders at their sole discretion, based primarily on reserve reports that reflect commodity prices at such time. The Company also has the right to request one additional borrowing base redetermination per year in connection with certain acquisitions, which right was last exercised in June 2010. Significant declines in commodity prices may result in a decrease in the borrowing base. The Company's obligations under the Credit Facility are secured by mortgages on its oil and natural gas properties as well as a pledge of all ownership interests in its material operating subsidiaries. The Company is required to maintain the mortgages on properties representing at least 80% of the total value of its oil and natural gas properties. Additionally, the obligations under the Credit Facility are guaranteed by all of the Company's material operating subsidiaries and are

required to be guaranteed by any future material operating subsidiaries.

At the Company's election, interest on borrowings under the Credit Facility, as amended, is determined by reference to either the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus an applicable margin between 2.00% and 3.00% per annum or the alternate base rate ("ABR") plus an applicable margin between 1.00% and 2.00% per annum. Interest is generally payable quarterly for ABR loans and at the applicable maturity date for LIBOR loans. The Company is required to pay a quarterly fee of 0.5% per annum on the unused portion of the borrowing base under the Credit Facility. The Company is in compliance with all financial and other covenants of the Credit Facility.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Senior Notes Due 2020 and Senior Notes Due 2021

The Company has \$1.30 billion in aggregate principal amount of 8.625% senior notes due 2020 (the "2020 Senior Notes") and \$1.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of 7.75% senior notes due 2021 (the "2021 Senior Notes," and together with the 2020 Senior Notes, the "2010 Senior Notes"). In each case, the 2010 Senior Notes were sold in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act").

The 2010 Senior Notes were issued under indentures with respective maturities of April 15, 2020, and February 1, 2021 ("Indentures"). The 2010 Senior Notes are general unsecured senior obligations of the Company and are effectively junior in right of payment to any secured indebtedness of the Company to the extent of the collateral securing such indebtedness. Each of the Company's material subsidiaries has guaranteed the 2010 Senior Notes on a senior unsecured basis.

The Indentures provide that for each of the 2020 Senior Notes and the 2021 Senior Notes, the Company may redeem: (i) on or prior to April 15, 2013, and September 15, 2013, respectively, up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of each of the 2010 Senior Notes at a redemption price of 108.625% and 107.75% of the principal amount redeemed, respectively, plus accrued and unpaid interest, with the net cash proceeds of one or more equity offerings; (ii) prior to April 15, 2015, and September 15, 2015, respectively, all or part of the 2010 Senior Notes at a redemption price equal to the principal amount redeemed, plus a make-whole premium (as defined in the Indentures) and accrued and unpaid interest; and (iii) on or after April 15, 2015, and September 15, 2015, respectively, all or part of the 2010 Senior Notes at respective redemption prices equal to 104.313% and 103.875% of the principal amount and percentages decreasing each year thereafter to par, in each case, of the principal amount redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

The Indentures also provide that, if a change of control (as defined in the Indentures) occurs, the holders have a right to require the Company to repurchase all or part of the 2010 Senior Notes at a redemption price equal to 101%, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

The Indentures contain covenants that, among other things, limit the Company's ability to: (i) pay distributions on, purchase or redeem the Company's units or redeem its subordinated debt; (ii) make investments; (iii) incur or guarantee additional indebtedness or issue certain types of equity securities; (iv) create certain liens; (v) sell assets; (vi) consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of the Company's assets; (vii) enter into agreements that restrict distributions or other payments from the Company's restricted subsidiaries to the Company; (viii) engage in transactions with affiliates; and (ix) create unrestricted subsidiaries. The Company is in compliance with all financial and other covenants of the 2010 Senior Notes.

In connection with the issuance and sale of each of the 2010 Senior Notes, the Company entered into Registration Rights Agreements ("Registration Rights Agreements"). Under each of the Registration Rights Agreements, the Company agreed, in certain circumstances, to use its reasonable best efforts to file with the SEC and cause to become effective a registration statement relating to an offer to issue new notes having terms substantially identical to each of the 2010 Senior Notes in exchange for each of the outstanding 2010 Senior Notes. Additionally, in certain circumstances, the Company may be required to file a shelf registration statement to cover resales of each of the 2010 Senior Notes. However, the Company will not be obligated to file the registration statements described above if the restrictive legend on each of the 2010 Senior Notes has been removed and the 2010 Senior Notes are freely tradable (in each case, other than with respect to persons that are affiliates of the Company) pursuant to Rule 144 of the Securities Act, as of the 366th day after each of the 2010 Senior Notes were issued. If the Company fails to satisfy its obligations under the Registration Rights Agreements, the Company may be required to pay additional interest to

holders of the 2010 Senior Notes under certain circumstances.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Effective April 6, 2011, the Company instructed the trustee for the 2020 Senior Notes to remove the restrictive legend on the 2020 Senior Notes, causing them to be freely tradeable as of that date.

Senior Notes Due 2017 and Senior Notes Due 2018

The Company also has \$58 million (originally \$250 million) in aggregate principal amount of 11.75% senior notes due 2017 (the "2017 Notes") and \$40 million (originally \$256 million) in aggregate principal amount of 9.875% senior notes due 2018 (the "2018 Notes" and together with the 2017 Notes, the "Original Senior Notes"). The indentures related to the Original Senior Notes originally contained redemption provisions and covenants that are substantially similar to those of the 2010 Senior Notes; however, in connection with the tender offers described below, the indentures were amended and most of the covenants and certain default provisions were eliminated.

Redemptions of Original Senior Notes

In accordance with the provisions of the indentures related to the 2017 Notes and the 2018 Notes, in March 2011, the Company redeemed 35%, or \$87 million and \$90 million, respectively, of each of the original aggregate principal amount of the 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes. After the redemptions, \$163 million and \$166 million, respectively, of the 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes remained outstanding.

Tender Offers for Original Senior Notes

On February 28, 2011, the Company commenced cash tender offers ("Offers") and related consent solicitations to purchase any and all of its outstanding 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes. The Offers expired on March 25, 2011. Holders who validly tendered 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes on or before March 14, 2011, received the total consideration of \$1,212.50 and \$1,172.50, respectively, for each \$1,000 principal amount of such notes accepted for purchase. Total consideration included a consent payment of \$30.00 per \$1,000 principal amount of notes accepted for purchase. Holders who validly tendered 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes after March 14, 2011, but before March 25, 2011, received \$1,182.50 and \$1,142.50, respectively, for each \$1,000 principal amount of such notes accepted for purchase.

During March 2011, the Company accepted and purchased: 1) \$105 million of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 2017 Notes (or 65% of the remaining outstanding principal amount of the 2017 Notes), and 2) \$126 million of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 2018 Notes (or 76% of the remaining outstanding principal amount of the 2018 Notes). After giving effect to the purchase of the 2017 Notes and the 2018 Notes, aggregate principal amounts of \$58 million and \$40 million, respectively, remain outstanding at March 31, 2011.

In conjunction with each tender offer, the Company received consents to amendments to the indentures to the 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes, which eliminated most of the covenants and certain default provisions applicable to the series of notes issued under such indentures. The amendments became effective upon the execution of the supplemental indentures to the indentures governing each of the 2017 Notes and the 2018 Notes.

In connection with the redemptions and cash tenders of a portion of the Original Senior Notes, the Company recorded a loss on extinguishment of debt of approximately \$85 million.

Note 7 – Derivatives

Commodity Derivatives

The Company utilizes derivative instruments to minimize the variability in cash flow due to commodity price movements. The Company enters into derivative instruments such as swap contracts, put options and collars to economically hedge its forecasted oil, natural gas and NGL sales. The Company did not designate these contracts as cash flow hedges; therefore, the changes in fair value of these instruments are recorded in current earnings. See Note 8 for fair value disclosures about oil and natural gas commodity derivatives.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

The following table summarizes open positions as of March 31, 2011, and represents, as of such date, derivatives in place through December 31, 2015, on annual production volumes:

	D	April 1 ecember									
	ט	2011	31,	2012		2013		2014		2015	
Natural gas positions:		2011		2012		2013		2014		2013	
Fixed price swaps:											
Hedged volume (MMMBtu)		23,926		49,410		50,278		54,202		53,837	
Average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	9.50		\$ 5.97		\$ 5.96		\$ 5.93		\$ 5.95	
Puts:											
Hedged volume (MMMBtu)		14,515		25,364		25,295		23,178		23,178	
Average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	5.98		\$ 6.25		\$ 6.25		\$ 5.00		\$ 5.00	
PEPL puts: (1)											
Hedged volume (MMMBtu)		9,944								_	
Average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	8.50		\$ 		\$ 		\$ 		\$ 	
Total:											
Hedged volume (MMMBtu)		48,385		74,774		75,573		77,380		77,015	
Average price (\$/MMBtu)	\$	8.24		\$ 6.07		\$ 6.06		\$ 5.65		\$ 5.66	
Oil positions:											
Fixed price swaps: (2)											
Hedged volume (MBbls)		4,114		7,466		7,683		8,121		2,738	
Average price (\$/Bbl)	\$	90.79		\$ 94.33		\$ 97.83		\$ 94.70		\$ 92.84	
Puts:											
Hedged volume (MBbls)		1,764		2,196		2,190		_		_	
Average price (\$/Bbl)	\$	75.00		\$ 75.00		\$ 75.00		\$ _		\$ _	
Collars:											
Hedged volume (MBbls)		207		—		_		—		—	
Average floor price (\$/Bbl)	\$	90.00		\$ _		\$ _		\$ _		\$ _	
Average ceiling price (\$/Bbl)	\$	112.25		\$ _		\$ _		\$ _		\$ _	
Total:											
Hedged volume (MBbls)		6,085		9,662		9,873		8,121		2,738	
Average price (\$/Bbl)	\$	86.19		\$ 89.93		\$ 92.76		\$ 94.70		\$ 92.84	
Natural gas basis differential positions:											
PEPL basis swaps: (1)											
Hedged volume (MMMBtu)		26,656		37,735		38,854		42,194		42,194	
Hedged differential											
(\$/MMBtu)	\$	(0.96)	\$ (0.89))	\$ (0.89))	\$ (0.39)	\$ (0.39)

⁽¹⁾ Settle on the Panhandle Eastern Pipeline ("PEPL") spot price of natural gas to hedge basis differential associated with natural gas production in the Mid-Continent Deep and Mid-Continent Shallow regions.

As presented in the table above, the Company has certain outstanding fixed price oil swaps on 14,750 Bbls of daily production which may be extended annually at a price of \$100.00 per Bbl for each of the years ending December 31, 2015, December 31, 2016, and December 31, 2017, if the counterparties determine that the strike prices are in-the-money on a designated date in each respective preceding year. The extension for each year is exercisable without respect to the other years.

In March 2011, the Company entered into commodity derivative contracts consisting of oil swaps for certain years through 2015. Settled derivatives on natural gas production for the three months ended March 31, 2011, included

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

volumes of 16,072 MMMBtu at an average contract price of \$8.25. Settled derivatives on oil production for the three months ended March 31, 2011, included volumes of 1,807 MBbls at an average contract price of \$84.20. The natural gas derivatives are settled based on the closing NYMEX future price of natural gas or the published PEPL spot price of natural gas on the settlement date, which occurs on the third day preceding the production month. The oil derivatives are settled based on the month's average daily NYMEX price of light oil and settlement occurs on the final day of the production month.

Interest Rate Swaps

The Company may from time to time enter into interest rate swap agreements based on LIBOR to minimize the effect of fluctuations in interest rates. If LIBOR is lower than the fixed rate in the contract, the Company is required to pay the counterparty the difference, and conversely, the counterparty is required to pay the Company if LIBOR is higher than the fixed rate in the contract. The Company does not designate interest rate swap agreements as cash flow hedges; therefore, the changes in fair value of these instruments are recorded in current earnings. At March 31, 2011, the Company had no outstanding interest rate swap agreements.

Balance Sheet Presentation

The Company's commodity derivatives and, when applicable, its interest rate swap derivatives are presented on a net basis in "derivative instruments" on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. The following summarizes the fair value of derivatives outstanding on a gross basis:

	March 31,		December 31,		
	2011		2010		
	(in thousands)				
Assets:					
Commodity derivatives	\$ 422,142	\$	637,836		
Liabilities:					
Commodity derivatives	\$ 618,134	\$	398,902		

By using derivative instruments to economically hedge exposures to changes in commodity prices and interest rates, the Company exposes itself to credit risk and market risk. Credit risk is the failure of the counterparty to perform under the terms of the derivative contract. When the fair value of a derivative contract is positive, the counterparty owes the Company, which creates credit risk. The Company's counterparties are current or former participants or affiliates of current or former participants in its Credit Facility (see Note 6), which is secured by the Company's oil and natural gas reserves; therefore, the Company is not required to post any collateral. The Company does not require collateral from its counterparties. The maximum amount of loss due to credit risk that the Company would incur if its counterparties failed completely to perform according to the terms of the contracts, based on the gross fair value of financial instruments, was approximately \$422 million at March 31, 2011. The Company minimizes the credit risk in derivative instruments by: (i) limiting its exposure to any single counterparty; (ii) entering into derivative instruments only with counterparties that meet the Company's minimum credit quality standard, or have a guarantee from an affiliate that meets the Company's minimum credit quality standard; and (iii) monitoring the creditworthiness of the Company's counterparties on an ongoing basis. In accordance with the Company's standard practice, its commodity derivatives and, when applicable, its interest rate derivatives are subject to counterparty netting under agreements governing such derivatives and therefore the risk of such loss is somewhat mitigated.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Gains (Losses) on Derivatives

Gains and losses on derivatives, including realized and unrealized gains and losses, are reported on the condensed consolidated statements of operations in "gains (losses) on oil and natural gas derivatives" and "losses on interest rate swaps." Realized gains (losses), excluding canceled derivatives, represent amounts related to the settlement of derivative instruments, and for commodity derivatives, are aligned with the underlying production. Unrealized gains (losses) represent the change in fair value of the derivative instruments and are noncash items.

The following presents the Company's reported gains and losses on derivative instruments:

	Three Months Ended					
	March 31,					
	2011	2010				
		(in thousands)				
Realized gains (losses):						
Commodity derivatives	\$ 55,809		\$	62,503		
Interest rate swaps				(8,021)	
•	\$ 55,809		\$	54,482		
Unrealized gains (losses):						
Commodity derivatives	\$ (425,285)	\$	33,500		
Interest rate swaps				(15,141)	
	\$ (425,285)	\$	18,359		
Total gains (losses):						
Commodity derivatives	\$ (369,476)	\$	96,003		
Interest rate swaps				(23,162)	
	\$ (369,476)	\$	72,841		

Note 8 – Fair Value Measurements on a Recurring Basis

The Company accounts for its commodity derivatives and, when applicable, its interest rate derivatives at fair value (see Note 7) on a recurring basis. The fair value of derivative instruments is determined utilizing pricing models for significantly similar instruments. Inputs to the pricing models include publicly available prices and forward price curves generated from a compilation of data gathered from third parties. Assumed credit risk adjustments, based on published credit ratings, public bond yield spreads and credit default swap spreads, are applied to the Company's commodity derivatives and, when applicable, its interest rate derivatives.

The following presents the fair value hierarchy for assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

	Level 2	March 31, 2011 Netting (1) (in thousands)		Total	
Assets:					
Commodity derivatives	\$ 422,142	\$ (275,193)	\$	146,949	
Liabilities:					
Commodity derivatives	\$ 618,134	\$ (275,193)	\$	342,941	

(1) Represents counterparty netting under agreements governing such derivatives.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Note 9 – Asset Retirement Obligations

Asset retirement obligations associated with retiring tangible long-lived assets are recognized as a liability in the period in which a legal obligation is incurred and becomes determinable and are included in "other noncurrent liabilities" on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. Accretion expense is included in "depreciation, depletion and amortization" on the condensed consolidated statements of operations. The fair value of additions to the asset retirement obligations is estimated using valuation techniques that convert future cash flows to a single discounted amount. Significant inputs to the valuation include estimates of: (i) plug and abandon costs per well based on existing regulatory requirements; (ii) remaining life per well; (iii) future inflation factors (2.0% for the three months ended March 31, 2011); and (iv) a credit-adjusted risk-free interest rate (average of 7.5% for the three months ended March 31, 2011).

The following presents a reconciliation of the asset retirement obligations (in thousands):

Asset retirement obligations at December 31,	
2010	\$42,945
Liabilities added from acquisitions	175
Liabilities added from drilling	433
Current year accretion expense	887
Settlements	(589)
Asset retirement obligations at March 31, 2011	\$43,851

Note 10 – Commitments and Contingencies

The Company has been named as a defendant in a number of lawsuits, including claims from royalty owners related to disputed royalty payments and royalty valuations. The Company has established reserves that management currently believes are adequate to provide for potential liabilities based upon its evaluation of these matters. For a certain statewide class action royalty payment dispute where a reserve has not yet been established, the Company has denied that it has any liability on the claims and has raised arguments and defenses that, if accepted by the court, will result in no loss to the Company. Discovery in this dispute is ongoing and is not complete. As a result, the Company is unable to estimate a possible loss, or range of possible loss, if any. In addition, the Company is involved in various other disputes arising in the ordinary course of business. The Company is not currently a party to any litigation or pending claims that it believes would have a material adverse effect on its overall business, financial position, results of operations or liquidity; however, cash flow could be significantly impacted in the reporting periods in which such matters are resolved.

Note 11 – Earnings Per Unit

Basic earnings per unit is computed by dividing net earnings attributable to unitholders by the weighted average number of units outstanding during each period. Diluted earnings per unit is computed by adjusting the average number of units outstanding for the dilutive effect, if any, of unit equivalents. The Company uses the treasury stock method to determine the dilutive effect.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

The following table provides a reconciliation of the numerators and denominators of the basic and diluted per unit computations for net income (loss):

	Net Income (Loss)		Units		Per Unit		
	(Numerator)		(Denominator)	Amount			
		(ir	thous	ands)			
Three months ended March 31, 2011:							
Net loss:							
Allocated to units	\$	(446,682)				
Allocated to unvested restricted units		(1,219)				
	\$	(447,901)				
Net loss per unit:							
Basic net loss per unit				163,107	\$	(2.75)
Dilutive effect of unit equivalents				_			
Diluted net loss per unit				163,107	\$	(2.75)
Three months ended March 31, 2010:							
Net income:							
Allocated to units	\$	65,310					
Allocated to unvested restricted units		(750)				
	\$	64,560					
Net income per unit:							
Basic net income per unit				129,533	\$	0.50	
Dilutive effect of unit equivalents				389		_	
Diluted net income per unit				129,922	\$	0.50	

Basic units outstanding excludes the effect of weighted average anti-dilutive unit equivalents related to 2 million and 1 million unit options and warrants for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, respectively. All equivalent units were anti-dilutive for the three months ended March 31, 2011.

Note 12 – Income Taxes

The Company is a limited liability company treated as a partnership for federal and state income tax purposes, with the exception of the states of Texas and Michigan, with income tax liabilities and/or benefits of the Company passed through to unitholders. Limited liability companies are subject to state income taxes in Texas and Michigan and certain of the Company's subsidiaries are Subchapter C-corporations subject to federal and state income taxes. As such, with the exception of the states of Texas and Michigan and certain subsidiaries, the Company is not a taxable entity, it does not directly pay federal and state income taxes and recognition has not been given to federal and state income taxes for the operations of the Company. Amounts recognized for these taxes are reported in "income tax expense" on the condensed consolidated statements of operations.

Table of Contents

LINN ENERGY, LLC

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS – Continued (Unaudited)

Note 13 – Supplemental Disclosures to the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

"Other accrued liabilities" reported on the condensed consolidated balance sheets include the following:

	March 31, 2011		December 31, 2010		
	(in thousands)				
Accrued compensation	\$ 8,658	\$	18,931		
Accrued interest	58,161		62,999		
Other	1,147		509		
	\$ 67,966	\$	82,439		

Supplemental disclosures to the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows are presented below:

	Three Months Ended March 31,					
		2011			2010	
	(in thousands)					
Cash payments for interest, net of amounts capitalized	\$	62,983		\$	21,653	
Cash payments for income taxes	\$	557		\$	563	
Noncash investing activities:						
In connection with the acquisition of oil and natural gas properties, liabilities were assumed as follows:						
Fair value of assets acquired	\$	234,482		\$	145,911	
Cash paid, net of cash acquired		(237,349)		(136,039)
Receivables from sellers		2,087			337	
Payables to sellers		(1,456)		_	
Liabilities assumed	\$	(2,236)	\$	10,209	

[&]quot;Acquisition of oil and natural gas properties" presented on the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows for the three months ended March 31, 2011, includes deposits paid of approximately \$20 million for pending acquisitions (see Note 2).

For purposes of the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows, the Company considers all highly liquid short-term investments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Restricted cash of approximately \$3 million is included in "other noncurrent assets" on the condensed consolidated balance sheets at March 31, 2011, and December 31, 2010, and represents cash deposited by the Company into a separate account and designated for asset retirement obligations in accordance with contractual agreements.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion contains forward-looking statements that reflect the Company's future plans, estimates, beliefs and expected performance. The forward-looking statements are dependent upon events, risks and uncertainties that may be outside the Company's control. The Company's actual results could differ materially from those discussed in these forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, market prices for oil, natural gas and NGL, production volumes, estimates of proved reserves, capital expenditures, economic and competitive conditions, credit and capital market conditions, regulatory changes and other uncertainties, as well as those factors set forth in "Cautionary Statement" below and in Item 1A. "Risk Factors" in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, and elsewhere in the Annual Report. In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, the forward-looking events discussed may not occur.

The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and related notes included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010. A reference to a "Note" herein refers to the accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements contained in Item 1. "Financial Statements."

Executive Overview

LINN Energy's mission is to acquire, develop and maximize cash flow from a growing portfolio of long-life oil and natural gas assets. LINN Energy is an independent oil and natural gas company that began operations in March 2003 and completed its IPO in January 2006. The Company's properties are primarily located in five operating regions in the United States ("U.S."):

- Mid-Continent Deep, which includes the Texas Panhandle Deep Granite Wash formation and deep formations in Oklahoma and Kansas:
- Mid-Continent Shallow, which includes the Texas Panhandle Brown Dolomite formation and shallow formations in Oklahoma, Louisiana and Illinois;
 - Permian Basin, which includes areas in West Texas and Southeast New Mexico;
 - Michigan, which includes the Antrim Shale formation in the northern part of the state; and
 - California, which includes the Brea Olinda Field of the Los Angeles Basin.

Results for the three months ended March 31, 2011, included the following:

- oil, natural gas and NGL sales of approximately \$241 million compared to \$149 million in the first quarter of 2010;
 - average daily production of 312 MMcfe/d compared to 213 MMcfe/d in the first quarter of 2010;
- •realized gains on commodity derivatives of approximately \$56 million compared to \$63 million in the first quarter of 2010:
 - adjusted EBITDA of approximately \$210 million compared to \$152 million in the first quarter of 2010;
 - adjusted net income of approximately \$62 million compared to \$47 million in the first quarter of 2010;
- capital expenditures, excluding acquisitions, of approximately \$113 million compared to \$27 million in the first quarter of 2010; and
 - 46 wells drilled (44 successful) compared to 13 wells drilled (all successful) in the first quarter of 2010.

Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income are non-GAAP financial measures used by management to analyze Company performance. Adjusted EBITDA is a measure used by Company management to evaluate cash flow and the Company's ability to sustain or increase distributions. The most significant reconciling items between net income (loss) and adjusted EBITDA are interest expense and noncash items, including the change in fair value of derivatives, and depreciation, depletion and amortization. Adjusted net income is used by Company management to evaluate its

operational performance from oil and natural gas properties, prior to unrealized (gains) losses on derivatives, realized (gains) losses on canceled derivatives, impairment of goodwill and long-lived assets, loss on extinguishment of debt and (gains) losses on sale of assets, net. See "Non-GAAP Financial Measures" on page 28

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

for a reconciliation of each non-GAAP financial measure to its most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.

Acquisitions – 2011

On March 31, 2011, the Company completed the acquisition of certain oil and natural gas properties in the Bakken play, located in the Williston Basin of North Dakota, from an affiliate of Concho Resources Inc. ("Concho") for total consideration of approximately \$194 million. The acquisition included approximately 8 MMBoe (50 Bcfe) of proved reserves as of the acquisition date. The majority of the reserves were oil reserves.

During the first quarter of 2011, the Company completed other smaller acquisitions of oil and natural gas properties located in its various operating regions. The results of operations of these properties have been included in the condensed consolidated financial statements since the acquisition dates. The Company, in the aggregate, paid approximately \$43 million in total consideration for these properties.

Acquisitions – Subsequent Event

On April 1, 2011, the Company completed the acquisition of certain oil and natural gas properties located in the Permian Basin for total consideration of approximately \$200 million. The acquisition included approximately 10 MMBoe (60 Bcfe) of proved reserves as of the acquisition date. The majority of the reserves were oil reserves.

On April 5, 2011, the Company completed an additional acquisition of certain oil and natural gas properties located in the Permian Basin and paid approximately \$38 million in cash. The transaction was financed with borrowings under the Company's Credit Facility.

On April 13, 2011, and April 14, 2011, the Company entered into two definitive purchase and sale agreements to acquire certain oil and natural gas properties in North Dakota for a combined contract price of \$163 million, subject to closing conditions. The Company anticipates that the acquisitions will close on May 2, 2011, and will be financed with borrowings under its Credit Facility.

Financing and Liquidity

In accordance with the provisions of the indentures related to the 2017 Notes and the 2018 Notes, in March 2011, the Company redeemed 35%, or \$87 million and \$90 million, respectively, of each of the original aggregate principal amount of the Original Notes, as defined in Note 6.

In addition, on February 28, 2011, the Company commenced cash tender offers and related consent solicitations to purchase any and all of its outstanding 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes. In March 2011, the Company accepted and purchased: 1) \$105 million of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 2017 Notes (or 65% of the remaining outstanding principal amount of 2017 Notes), and 2) \$126 million aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 2018 Notes (or 76% of the remaining outstanding principal amount of 2018 Notes).

In March 2011, the Company completed a public offering of units for net proceeds of approximately \$623 million. The Company used the net proceeds from the sale of these units to fund the March 2011 redemptions of a portion of the outstanding 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes and to fund the cash tender offers and related expenses for a portion of the remaining 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes (see Note 6). The Company used the remaining net proceeds from the sale of units to finance a portion of the acquisition in the Williston Basin.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Results of Operations

Three Months Ended March 31, 2011, Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2010

Three Months Ended								
	March 31,							
		2011			2010		Variance	
				(in thousand	ls)		
Revenues and other:								
Natural gas sales	\$	66,798		\$	52,862		\$ 13,936	
Oil sales		138,638			65,940		72,698	
NGL sales		35,271			30,584		4,687	
Total oil, natural gas and NGL sales		240,707			149,386		91,321	
Gains (losses) on oil and natural gas								
derivatives		(369,476)		96,003		(465,479)
Marketing revenues		1,173			1,394		(221)
Other revenues		1,123			253		870	
	\$	(126,473)	\$	247,036		\$ (373,509)
Expenses:								
Lease operating expenses	\$	45,901		\$	31,222		\$ 14,679	
Transportation expenses		5,855			4,620		1,235	
Marketing expenses		809			969		(160)
General and administrative expenses (1)		30,560			24,488		6,072	
Exploration costs		445			3,861		(3,416)
Bad debt expenses		(38)		189		(227)
Depreciation, depletion and amortization		66,366			49,191		17,175	
Taxes, other than income taxes		15,727			10,200		5,527	
Gains (losses) on sale of assets and other, net		614			(322)	936	
	\$	166,239		\$	124,418		\$ 41,821	
Other income and (expenses)	\$	(149,772)	\$	(51,416)	\$ (98,356)
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$	(442,484)	\$	71,202		\$ (513,686)
Adjusted EBITDA (2)	\$	209,996		\$	151,509		\$ 58,487	
Adjusted net income (2)	\$	62,307		\$	47,365		\$ 14,942	

⁽¹⁾ General and administrative expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, include approximately \$5 million and \$4 million, respectively, of noncash unit-based compensation expenses.

⁽²⁾ This is a non-GAAP measure used by management to analyze the Company's performance. See "Non-GAAP Financial Measures" on page 28 for a reconciliation of the non-GAAP financial measure to its most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

	Three Months Ended March 31,					
		2011		2010	Variance	;
Average daily production:						
Natural gas (MMcf/d)		158		110	44	%
Oil (MBbls/d)		17.2		9.8	76	%
NGL (MBbls/d)		8.6		7.5	15	%
Total (MMcfe/d)		312		213	46	%
Weighted average prices (hedged): (1)						
Natural gas (Mcf)	\$	8.99	\$	9.21	(2)%
Oil (Bbl)	\$	86.24	\$	102.39	(16)%
NGL (Bbl)	\$	45.81	\$	45.51	1	%
Weighted average prices (unhedged): (2)						
Natural gas (Mcf)	\$	4.71	\$	5.35	(12)%
Oil (Bbl)	\$	89.44	\$	74.76	20	%
NGL (Bbl)	\$	45.81	\$	45.51	1	%
Average NYMEX prices:						
Natural gas (MMBtu)	\$	4.13	\$	5.30	(22)%
Oil (Bbl)	\$	94.10	\$	78.72	20	%
Costs per Mcfe of production:						
Lease operating expenses	\$	1.63	\$	1.63	_	
Transportation expenses	\$	0.21	\$	0.24	(13)%
General and administrative expenses (3)	\$	1.09	\$	1.28	(15)%
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	\$	2.36	\$	2.56	(8)%
Taxes, other than income taxes	\$	0.56	\$	0.53	6	%

⁽¹⁾ Includes the effect of realized gains on derivatives of approximately \$56 million and approximately \$63 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, respectively.

⁽²⁾ Does not include the effect of realized gains (losses) on derivatives.

⁽³⁾ General and administrative expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, include approximately \$5 million and \$4 million, respectively, of noncash unit-based compensation expenses. Excluding these amounts, general and administrative expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, were \$0.90 per Mcfe and \$1.07 per Mcfe, respectively. This is a non-GAAP measure used by management to analyze the Company's performance.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Revenues and Other

Oil, Natural Gas and NGL Sales

Oil, natural gas and NGL sales increased approximately \$92 million or 61% to approximately \$241 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$149 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010, due to higher oil and NGL prices and higher production volumes partially offset by lower natural gas prices. Higher oil and NGL prices resulted in an increase in revenues of approximately \$23 million and \$200,000, respectively. Lower natural gas prices resulted in a decrease in revenues of approximately \$9 million.

Average daily production volumes increased to 312 MMcfe/d during the three months ended March 31, 2011, from 213 MMcfe/d during the three months ended March 31, 2010. Higher oil, natural gas and NGL production volumes resulted in an increase in revenues of approximately \$50 million, \$23 million and \$4 million, respectively.

The following sets forth average daily production by region:

	Three Mo	onths Ended					
	March 31,						
	2011 2010 Varian						
Average daily production (MMcfe/d):							
Mid-Continent Deep	143	124	19		16	%	
Mid-Continent Shallow	63	64	(1)	(2)%	
Permian Basin	58	12	46		382	%	
Michigan	34	_	34		_		
California	14	13	1		4	%	
	312	213	99		46	%	

The 16% increase in average daily production in the Mid-Continent Deep region primarily reflects the Company's 2010 and 2011 capital drilling programs in the Deep Granite Wash formation. The 2% decrease in average daily production in the Mid-Continent Shallow region reflects the effects of natural declines and weather-related downtime, partially offset by the results of the Company's drilling and optimization programs. Average daily production volumes in the Permian Basin region reflect the impact of the acquisitions in 2010 and subsequent development capital spending. Average daily production volumes in the Michigan region reflect the impact of the acquisitions in the second and fourth quarters of 2010. The California region consists of a low-decline asset base and continues to produce at consistent levels.

Gains (Losses) on Oil and Natural Gas Derivatives

The Company determines the fair value of its oil and natural gas derivatives utilizing pricing models that use a variety of techniques, including market quotes and pricing analysis. See Item 7A. "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk," Note 7 and Note 8 for additional information about the Company's commodity derivatives. During the three months ended March 31, 2011, the Company had commodity derivative contracts for approximately 113% of its natural gas production and 117% of its oil production and recognized realized gains of approximately \$56 million. During the three months ended March 31, 2010, the Company had commodity derivative contracts for approximately 145% of its natural gas production and 75% of its oil and NGL production and recognized realized gains of approximately \$63 million. Unrealized gains and losses result from changes in market valuations of derivatives as future commodity price expectations change compared to the contract prices on the derivatives. If the expected future commodity prices increase compared to the contract prices on the derivatives, unrealized losses are recognized; and if the expected future commodity prices decrease compared to the contract prices on the derivatives, unrealized gains are recognized. During the first quarter of 2011, expected future oil and natural gas prices increased,

which resulted in net unrealized losses on derivatives of approximately \$425 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011. During the first quarter of 2010, expected future oil and natural gas prices decreased, which resulted in net unrealized gains on derivatives of approximately \$34 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. For information about the Company's credit risk related to derivative contracts, see "Counterparty Credit Risk" in "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Expenses

Lease Operating Expenses

Lease operating expenses include expenses such as labor, field office, vehicle, supervision, maintenance, tools and supplies and workover expenses. Lease operating expenses increased approximately \$15 million or 47% to approximately \$46 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$31 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. Lease operating expenses increased primarily due to costs associated with properties acquired in the Permian Basin and Michigan regions during 2010 (see Note 2). Although lease operating expenses increased, expenses per Mcfe remained unchanged at \$1.63 per Mcfe for the three months ended March 31, 2011, compared to the same period in 2010, due to the increase in production volumes.

Transportation Expenses

Transportation expenses increased approximately \$1 million or 27% to approximately \$6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010, primarily due to higher production volumes.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses are costs not directly associated with field operations and include costs of employees including executive officers, related benefits, office leases and professional fees. General and administrative expenses increased approximately \$7 million or 25% to approximately \$31 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$24 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to an increase in salaries and benefits expense of approximately \$4 million, driven primarily by increased employee headcount, and professional services expense of approximately \$1 million. General and administrative expenses per Mcfe decreased to \$1.09 per Mcfe for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from \$1.28 per Mcfe for the three months ended March 31, 2010.

Exploration Costs

Exploration costs decreased approximately \$3 million or 89% to approximately \$1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. The decrease was primarily due to lower impairment expense on unproved properties.

Depreciation, Depletion and Amortization

Depreciation, depletion and amortization increased approximately \$17 million or 35% to approximately \$66 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$49 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. Higher total production levels and oil and natural gas property acquisitions were the primary reasons for the increased expense. Depreciation, depletion and amortization per Mcfe decreased to \$2.36 per Mcfe for the three ended March 31, 2011, from \$2.56 per Mcfe for the three months ended March 31, 2010. The decrease per Mcfe is primarily due to higher reserves resulting from higher commodity prices and drilling activity in the Mid-Continent Deep region, including the Deep Granite Wash formation.

Taxes, Other Than Income Taxes

Taxes, other than income taxes, which consist primarily of severance and ad valorem taxes, increased approximately \$6 million or 54% to approximately \$16 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$10 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. Severance taxes, which are a function of revenues generated from production, increased approximately \$6 million compared to the three months ended March 31, 2010, primarily due to higher commodity prices and production volumes. Ad valorem taxes, which are based on the value of reserves and production equipment and vary by location, were essentially flat compared to the three months ended March 31, 2010.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Other Income and (Expenses)

	Three 2011		onths E ch 31, 201		ds)	Variance	:
Loss on extinguishment of debt	\$ (84,562)	\$	_		\$ (84,562)
Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized	(63,464)		(27,653)	(35,811)
Realized losses on interest rate swaps	_			(8,021)	8,021	
Unrealized losses on interest rate swaps				(15,141)	15,141	
Other, net	(1,746)		(601)	(1,145)
	\$ (149,772)	\$	(51,416)	\$ (98,356)

Other income and (expenses) increased approximately \$98 million during the three months ended March 31, 2011, compared to the three months ended March 31, 2010. Interest expense increased primarily due to higher interest rates and higher amortization of financing fees associated with the 2010 Senior Notes, as defined in Note 6. In addition, for the three months ended March 31, 2011, the Company recorded a loss on extinguishment of debt of approximately \$85 million as a result of the redemptions of and tender offers for a portion of the 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes.

Income Tax Expense

The Company is a limited liability company treated as a partnership for federal and state income tax purposes, with the exception of the states of Texas and Michigan, with income tax liabilities and/or benefits of the Company passed through to unitholders. Limited liability companies are subject to state income taxes in Texas and Michigan. In addition, certain of the Company's subsidiaries are Subchapter C-corporations subject to federal and state income taxes. The Company recognized an income tax expense of approximately \$4 million and approximately \$6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, respectively. Income tax expense decreased primarily due to a Texas margin tax benefit resulting from lower pre-tax income during the three months ended March 31, 2011, compared to the same period in 2010.

Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA (a non-GAAP financial measure) increased approximately \$58 million or 39% to approximately \$210 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, from approximately \$152 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to higher production revenues resulting from higher production volumes and higher commodity prices, partially offset by higher expenses. See "Non-GAAP Financial Measures" on page 28 for a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to its most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

The Company utilizes funds from equity and debt offerings, bank borrowings and cash generated from operations for capital resources and liquidity. To date, the primary use of capital has been for acquisitions and the development of oil and natural gas properties. For the three months ended March 31, 2011, the Company's capital expenditures, excluding acquisitions, were approximately \$113 million. For 2011, the Company estimates its total capital expenditures, excluding acquisitions, will be approximately \$610 million, including additional capital related to recently announced acquisitions. Total capital expenditures include \$570 million related to the Company's oil and

natural gas capital program and \$23 million related to its plant and pipeline capital. This estimate reflects amounts for the development of properties associated with acquisitions (see Note 2), is under continuous review and subject to ongoing adjustment. The Company expects to fund these capital expenditures primarily with cash flow from operations and cash on hand.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

As the Company pursues growth, it continually monitors the capital resources available to meet future financial obligations and planned capital expenditures. The Company's future success in growing reserves and production volumes will be highly dependent on the capital resources available and its success in drilling for or acquiring additional reserves. The Company actively reviews acquisition opportunities on an ongoing basis. If the Company were to make significant additional acquisitions for cash, it would need to borrow additional amounts under its Credit Facility, if available, or obtain additional debt or equity financing. The Company's Credit Facility and Indentures governing its 2010 Senior Notes and Original Senior Notes impose certain restrictions on the Company's ability to obtain additional debt financing. Based upon current expectations, the Company believes liquidity and capital resources will be sufficient to conduct its business and operations.

Statements of Cash Flows

The following is a comparative cash flow summary:

		Thr	ee Mo	nths l	Ended				
	March 31,								
		2011 2010 Var					Variance		
					(in thousand	s)			
Net cash:									
Provided by operating activities (1)	\$	107,966		\$	79,732		\$	28,234	
Used in investing activities		(358,068)		(224,485)		(133,583)
Provided by financing activities		209,425			138,651			70,774	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	\$	(40,677)	\$	(6,102)	\$	(34,575)

⁽¹⁾ The three months ended March 31, 2010, includes premiums paid for commodity derivatives of approximately \$15 million.

Operating Activities

Cash provided by operating activities for the three months ended March 31, 2011, was approximately \$108 million, compared to approximately \$80 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. The increase was primarily due to higher net income, excluding noncash mark-to-market activities related to derivatives contracts and other noncash items, partially offset by higher working capital needs. Additionally, during the three months ended March 31, 2011, no premiums were paid for derivative contracts; however, approximately \$15 million of premiums were paid for derivative contracts during the same period in 2010.

Premiums paid during the three months ended March 31, 2010, related to commodity derivative contracts that hedge future production and were primarily funded through the Company's Credit Facility. These derivative contracts provide the Company long-term cash flow predictability to manage its business, service debt and pay distributions. The production volumes attributed to the derivative contracts the Company enters into in the future will be directly related to expected future production. See Note 7 and Note 8 for additional details about the Company's commodity derivatives.

Investing Activities

The following provides a comparative summary of cash flow from investing activities:

Three Months Ended
March 31,
2011 2010

(in thousands)

			 ,	
Cash flow from investing activities:				
Acquisition of oil and natural gas properties, net of cash acquired	\$ (257,349)	\$ (199,539)
Capital expenditures	(99,461)	(24,949)
Proceeds from sale of properties and equipment and other	(1,258)	3	
	\$ (358,068)	\$ (224,485)

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

The primary use of cash in investing activities is for capital spending. Cash used in investing activities for the three months ended March 31, 2011, primarily relates to the acquisitions of properties in the Williston Basin in North Dakota and the Permian Basin. See Note 2 for additional details.

Capital expenditures were higher for the three months ended March 31, 2011, compared to the same period in 2010, primarily due to an increase in drilling activities in the Mid-Continent Deep and Permian Basin regions. Excluding acquisitions, capital expenditures for full year 2011 are expected to be approximately \$610 million, including additional capital related to recently announced acquisitions.

Financing Activities

Cash provided by financing activities was approximately \$209 million for the three months ended March 31, 2011, compared to approximately \$139 million for the three months ended March 31, 2010. The increase in financing cash flows was primarily attributable to higher proceeds from the sale of units by the Company in March 2011 as described below and lower repayments of debt, partially offset by lower proceeds from borrowings, higher financing and offering expenses including expenses related to the extinguishment of debt, and higher distributions to unitholders. The following provides a comparative summary of proceeds from borrowings and repayments of debt:

	Three Months Ended					
	March 31,					
	2011 2010					
		(in thousand:	s)			
Proceeds from borrowings:						
Credit facility	\$ 160,000	\$	250,000			
Repayments of debt:						
Credit facility	\$ 	\$	(445,000)		
Senior notes	(408,397)				
	\$ (408,397) \$	(445,000)		

Debt

The Company's Credit Facility has a borrowing base of \$1.50 billion and a maturity of April 2015. At March 31, 2011, the borrowing capacity under the Credit Facility was approximately \$1.33 billion, which includes a \$5 million reduction in availability for outstanding letters of credit. In accordance with the provisions of the indentures related to the 2017 Notes and the 2018 Notes, in March 2011, the Company redeemed 35%, or \$87 million and \$90 million, respectively, of each of the original aggregate principal amount of the 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes. After the redemptions, \$163 million and \$166 million, respectively, of the 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes remained outstanding. In addition, on February 28, 2011, the Company commenced cash tender offers and related consent solicitations to purchase any and all of its outstanding 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes. In March 2011, the Company accepted and purchased: 1) \$105 million of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 2017 Notes (or 65% of the remaining outstanding principal amount of 2018 Notes), and 2) \$126 million of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 2018 Notes (or 76% of the remaining outstanding principal amount of 2018 Notes). After giving effect to the purchase of the 2017 Notes and the 2018 Notes, aggregate principal amounts of \$58 million and \$40 million, respectively, remain outstanding at March 31, 2011.

The Company depends, in part, on its Credit Facility for future capital needs. In addition, the Company has drawn on the Credit Facility to fund or partially fund quarterly cash distribution payments, since it uses operating cash flow primarily for investing activities and borrows as cash is needed. Absent such borrowings, the Company would have at

times experienced a shortfall in cash available to pay the declared quarterly cash distribution amount. If an event of default occurs and is continuing under the Credit Facility, the Company would be unable to make borrowings to fund distributions. For additional information about this matter and other risk factors that could affect the Company, see Item 1A. "Risk Factors."

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Counterparty Credit Risk

The Company accounts for its commodity derivatives and, when applicable, its interest rate derivatives at fair value. The Company's counterparties are current or former participants or affiliates of current or former participants in its Credit Facility, which is secured by the Company's oil, natural gas and NGL reserves; therefore, the Company is not required to post any collateral. The Company does not require collateral from its counterparties. The Company minimizes the credit risk in derivative instruments by: (i) limiting its exposure to any single counterparty; (ii) entering into derivative instruments only with counterparties that meet the Company's minimum credit quality standard, or have a guarantee from an affiliate that meets the Company's minimum credit quality standard; and (iii) monitoring the creditworthiness of the Company's counterparties on an ongoing basis. In accordance with the Company's standard practice, its commodity derivatives and, when applicable, its interest rate derivatives are subject to counterparty netting under agreements governing such derivatives and therefore the risk of loss due to counterparty nonperformance is somewhat mitigated.

Public Offering of Units

In March 2011, the Company sold 16,726,067 units representing limited liability company interests at \$38.80 per unit (\$37.248 per unit, net of underwriting discount) for net proceeds of approximately \$623 million (after underwriting discount and offering expenses of approximately \$26 million). The Company used the net proceeds from the sale of these units to fund the March 2011 redemptions of a portion of the outstanding 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes and to fund the cash tender offers and related expenses for a portion of the remaining 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes (see Note 6). The Company used the remaining net proceeds from the sale of units to finance a portion of the acquisition in the Williston Basin.

Distributions

Under the Company's limited liability company agreement, the Company's unitholders are entitled to receive a quarterly distribution of available cash to the extent there is sufficient cash from operations after establishment of cash reserves and payment of fees and expenses. The following provides a summary of distributions paid by the Company during the three months ended March 31, 2011:

Date Paid	Period Covered by Distribution	Distribution Per Unit	Total Distribution (in millions)
February 2011	October 1 – December 31, 2010	\$ 0.66	\$ 106

On April 26, 2011, the Company's Board of Directors declared a cash distribution of \$0.66 per unit, or \$2.64 per unit on an annualized basis, with respect to the first quarter of 2011. The distribution, totaling approximately \$117 million, will be paid on May 13, 2011, to unitholders of record as of the close of business on May 6, 2011.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

The Company does not currently have any off-balance sheet arrangements.

Contingencies

The Company has been named as a defendant in a number of lawsuits, including claims from royalty owners related to disputed royalty payments and royalty valuations. The Company has established reserves that management currently believes are adequate to provide for potential liabilities based upon its evaluation of these matters. For a certain statewide class action royalty payment dispute where a reserve has not yet been established, the Company has denied that it has any liability on the claims and has raised arguments and defenses that, if accepted by the court, will result in no loss to the Company. Discovery in this dispute is ongoing and is not complete. As a result, the

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Company is unable to estimate a possible loss, or range of possible loss, if any. In addition, the Company is involved in various other disputes arising in the ordinary course of business. The Company is not currently a party to any litigation or pending claims that it believes would have a material adverse effect on its overall business, financial position, results of operations or liquidity; however, cash flow could be significantly impacted in the reporting periods in which such matters are resolved.

During the three months ended March 31, 2011, and March 31, 2010, the Company made no significant payments to settle any legal, environmental or tax proceedings. The Company regularly analyzes current information and accrues for probable liabilities on the disposition of certain matters as necessary. Liabilities for loss contingencies arising from claims, assessments, litigation or other sources are recorded when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount can be reasonably estimated.

Commitments and Contractual Obligations

The Company has contractual obligations for long-term debt, operating leases and other long-term liabilities that were summarized in the table of contractual obligations in the 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K. With the exception of the redemptions and cash tender offers and related consent solicitations in which the Company purchased 77% and 84% of the outstanding principal amounts of 2017 Notes and 2018 Notes, respectively, there have been no significant changes to the Company's contractual obligations from December 31, 2010. See Note 6 for additional information about the Company's debt instruments.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

The non-GAAP financial measures of adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income, as defined by the Company, may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other companies. Therefore, these non-GAAP measures should be considered in conjunction with net income and other performance measures prepared in accordance with GAAP, such as operating income or cash flow from operating activities. Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for GAAP measures, such as net income, operating income or any other GAAP measure of liquidity or financial performance.

Adjusted EBITDA (Non-GAAP Measure)

Adjusted EBITDA is a measure used by Company management to indicate (prior to the establishment of any reserves by its Board of Directors) the cash distributions the Company expects to make to its unitholders. Adjusted EBITDA is also a quantitative measure used throughout the investment community with respect to publicly-traded partnerships and limited liability companies.

The Company defines adjusted EBITDA as net income (loss) plus the following adjustments:

Net operating cash flow from acquisitions and divestitures, effective date through closing date;

Interest expense;
 Depreciation, depletion and amortization;
 Impairment of goodwill and long-lived assets;
 Write-off of deferred financing fees and other;
 (Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net;
 Provision for legal matters;
 Loss on extinguishment of debt;
 Unrealized (gains) losses on commodity derivatives;

- Unrealized (gains) losses on interest rate derivatives;
 Realized (gains) losses on interest rate derivatives;
 - Realized (gains) losses on canceled derivatives;Unit-based compensation expenses;

Table of Contents

Income tax expense

Adjusted EBITDA

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Exploration costs; andIncome tax (benefit) expense.

Three Months Ended
March 31

5.892

151,509

\$

The following presents a reconciliation of net income (loss) to adjusted EBITDA:

	2011	IVIai	CII 31,	2010	
	2011	(: 4l			
		(in the	ousands	s)	
Net income (loss)	\$ (446,682)	\$	65,310	
Plus:	(-)	,		,-	
Net operating cash flow from acquisitions and divestitures,					
effective date through closing date	7,051			5,391	
Interest expense, cash	63,590			21,752	
Interest expense, noncash	(126)		5,901	
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	66,366			49,191	
(Gains) losses on sale of assets and other, net	(823)		414	
Provision for legal matters	492				
Loss on extinguishment of debt	84,562				
Unrealized (gains) losses on commodity derivatives	425,285			(33,500)
Unrealized losses on interest rate derivatives				15,141	
Realized losses on interest rate derivatives				8,021	
Unit-based compensation expenses	5,638			4,135	
Exploration costs	445			3,861	

The following presents a reconciliation of net cash provided by operating activities to adjusted EBITDA:

Net cash provided by operating activities for the three months ended March 31, 2011, was approximately \$108 million and includes cash interest payments of approximately \$63 million and other items totaling approximately \$39 million that are not included in adjusted EBITDA. Net cash provided by operating activities for the three months ended March 31, 2010, was approximately \$80 million and includes cash interest payments of approximately \$22 million, cash settlements on interest rate derivatives of approximately \$11 million, premiums paid for commodity derivatives of approximately \$15 million and other items totaling approximately \$24 million that are not included in adjusted EBITDA.

4.198

209,996

\$

Adjusted Net Income (Non-GAAP Measure)

Adjusted net income is a performance measure used by Company management to evaluate its operational performance from oil and natural gas properties, prior to unrealized (gains) losses on derivatives, realized (gains) losses on canceled derivatives, impairment of goodwill and long-lived assets, loss on extinguishment of debt and (gains) losses on sale of assets, net.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

The following presents a reconciliation of net income (loss) to adjusted net income:

Three Months Ended
March 31,
2011
2010
(in thousands, except per unit amounts)

Net income (loss)	\$ (446,682)	\$ 65,310	
Plus:				
Unrealized (gains) losses on commodity derivatives	425,285		(33,500)
Unrealized losses on interest rate derivatives			15,141	
Loss on extinguishment of debt	84,562			
(Gains) losses on sale of assets, net	(858)	414	
Adjusted net income	\$ 62,307		\$ 47,365	
Net income (loss) per unit – basic	\$ (2.75)	\$ 0.50	
Plus, per unit:				
Unrealized (gains) losses on commodity derivatives	2.62		(0.26)
Unrealized losses on interest rate derivatives			0.12	
Loss on extinguishment of debt	0.52			
(Gains) losses on sale of assets, net	(0.01)		
Adjusted net income per unit – basic	\$ 0.38		\$ 0.36	

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

The discussion and analysis of the Company's financial condition and results of operations is based upon the condensed consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these financial statements requires the Company to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Certain accounting policies involve judgments and uncertainties to such an extent that there is reasonable likelihood that materially different amounts could have been reported under different conditions, or if different assumptions had been used. The Company evaluates its estimates and assumptions on a regular basis. The Company bases estimates on historical experience and various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates and assumptions used in the preparation of financial statements.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards Not Yet Adopted

There are no recently issued accounting standards not yet adopted that the Company expects will have a material impact to its results of operations or financial position.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Continued

Cautionary Statement

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements that are subject to a number of risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond the Company's control. These statements may include content about the Company's:

business strategy;
acquisition strategy;
financial strategy;
drilling locations;
oil, natural gas and NGL reserves;
realized oil, natural gas and NGL prices;
production volumes;
lease operating expenses, general and administrative expenses and development costs;
future operating results; and

future operating results; and

plans, objectives, expectations and intentions.

All of these types of statements, other than statements of historical fact included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, are forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements may be found in Item 2. In some cases, forward-looking statements can be identified by terminology such as "may," "will," "could," "should," "expect," "plan," "project," "intend," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "potential," "pursue," "target," "continue," the negative of su other comparable terminology.

The forward-looking statements contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are largely based on Company expectations, which reflect estimates and assumptions made by Company management. These estimates and assumptions reflect management's best judgment based on currently known market conditions and other factors. Although the Company believes such estimates and assumptions to be reasonable, they are inherently uncertain and involve a number of risks and uncertainties beyond its control. In addition, management's assumptions may prove to be inaccurate. The Company cautions that the forward-looking statements contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are not guarantees of future performance, and it cannot assure any reader that such statements will be realized or the forward-looking statements or events will occur. Actual results may differ materially from those anticipated or implied in forward-looking statements due to factors set forth in Item 1A. "Risk Factors" in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, and elsewhere in the Annual Report. The forward-looking statements speak only as of the date made and, other than as required by law, the Company undertakes no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

Table of Contents

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The primary objective of the following information is to provide forward-looking quantitative and qualitative information about potential exposure to market risks. The term "market risk" refers to the risk of loss arising from adverse changes in commodity prices and interest rates. The disclosures are not meant to be precise indicators of expected future losses, but rather indicators of reasonably possible losses. This forward-looking information provides indicators of how the Company views and manages its ongoing market risk exposures. All of the Company's market risk sensitive instruments were entered into for purposes other than trading.

The following should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in the Company's 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K. A reference to a "Note" herein refers to the accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements contained in Item 1. "Financial Statements."

Commodity Price Risk

The Company enters into derivative contracts with respect to a portion of its projected production through various transactions that provide an economic hedge of the risk related to the future prices received. The Company does not enter into derivative contracts for trading purposes (see Note 7). At March 31, 2011, the fair value of contracts that settle during the next 12 months was an asset of approximately \$119 million and a liability of \$39 million for a net asset of approximately \$80 million. A 10% increase in the index oil and natural gas prices above the March 31, 2011, prices for the next 12 months would result in a net liability of approximately \$15 million which represents a decrease in the fair value of approximately \$95 million; conversely, a 10% decrease in the index oil and natural gas prices would result in a net asset of approximately \$177 million which represents an increase in the fair value of approximately \$97 million.

Interest Rate Risk

At March 31, 2011, the Company had long-term debt outstanding under its Credit Facility of approximately \$160 million, which incurred interest at floating rates (see Note 6). A 1% increase in London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") would result in an estimated \$2 million increase in annual interest expense.

Counterparty Credit Risk

The Company accounts for its commodity derivatives and, when applicable, interest rate derivatives at fair value on a recurring basis (see Note 8). The fair value of these derivative financial instruments includes the impact of assumed credit risk adjustments, which are based on the Company's and counterparties' published credit ratings, public bond yield spreads and credit default swap spreads, as applicable.

At March 31, 2011, the average public bond yield spread utilized to estimate the impact of the Company's credit risk on derivative liabilities was approximately 2.66%. A 1% increase in the average public bond yield spread would result in an estimated \$14 million increase in net income for the three months ended March 31, 2011. At March 31, 2011, the credit default swap spreads utilized to estimate the impact of counterparties' credit risk on derivative assets ranged between 0% and 1.26%. A 1% increase in each of the counterparties' credit default swap spreads would result in an estimated \$1 million decrease in net income for the three months ended March 31, 2011.

Table of Contents

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company maintains disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the Company's reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, and the Company's Audit Committee of the Board of Directors, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, and management is required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.

The Company carried out an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of its management, including its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of its disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on this evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of March 31, 2011.

Changes in the Company's Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

The Company's management is also responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal controls over financial reporting, as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) of the Exchange Act. The Company's internal controls were designed to provide reasonable assurance as to the reliability of its financial reporting and the preparation and presentation of the condensed consolidated financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not detect or prevent misstatements. Projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

There were no changes in the Company's internal controls over financial reporting during the first quarter of 2011 that materially affected, or were reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

Table of Contents

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

For a discussion of general legal proceedings, see Note 10 of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Our business has many risks. Factors that could materially adversely affect our business, financial position, results of operations, liquidity or the trading price of our units are described in Item 1A. "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010. As of the date of this report, these risk factors have not changed materially. This information should be considered carefully, together with other information in this report and other reports and materials we file with the SEC.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

In October 2008, the Board of Directors of the Company authorized the repurchase of up to \$100 million of the Company's outstanding units from time to time on the open market or in negotiated purchases. The repurchase plan does not obligate the Company to acquire any specific number of units and may be discontinued at any time. The Company did not repurchase any units during the three months ended March 31, 2011. At March 31, 2011, approximately \$74 million was available for unit repurchase under the program.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. Reserved

Table of Contents

Item 5. Other Information

The Company is a limited liability company and its units representing limited liability company interests ("units") are listed on the NASDAQ Global Select Market. The SEC's taxonomy for interactive data reporting does not contain tags that include the term "units" for all existing equity accounts; therefore, in certain instances, the Company has used tags that refer to "shares" or "stock" rather than "units" in its interactive data exhibit. These tags were selected to enhance comparability between the Company and its peers and it should not be inferred from the usage of these tags that an investment in the Company is in any form other than "units" as described above. The Company's interactive data files are included as Exhibit 101 to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Description
2.1*†	— Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated February 24, 2011, between Linn
	Energy Holdings, LLC, as purchaser and COG Operating LLC, as seller
2.2*†	— Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated February 24, 2011, between Linn
	Energy Holdings, LLC, as purchaser and Sandridge Exploration and
	Production, LLC, as seller
4.1	— Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of March 16, 2011, to the
	Indenture, dated as of May 18, 2009, by and among Linn Energy LLC,
	Linn Energy Finance Corp., the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank
	National Association (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to
4.2	Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 22, 2011) — Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of March 16, 2011, to the
4.2	Indenture dated as of June 27, 2008, by and among Linn Energy LLC,
	Linn Energy Finance Corp., the Guarantors party thereto and U.S. Bank
	National Association (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to
	Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 22, 2011)
10.1*	— Amendment No. 1, dated April 26, 2011, to First Amended and Restated
	Employment Agreement, dated December 17, 2008, between Linn
	Operating, Inc. and Arden L. Walker, Jr.
31.1*	— Section 302 Certification of Mark E. Ellis, President and Chief Executive
	Officer of Linn Energy, LLC
31.2*	— Section 302 Certification of Kolja Rockov, Executive Vice President and
22.44	Chief Financial Officer of Linn Energy, LLC
32.1*	— Section 906 Certification of Mark E. Ellis, President and Chief Executive
22.0*	Officer of Linn Energy, LLC
32.2*	 Section 906 Certification of Kolja Rockov, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Linn Energy, LLC
101.INS**	XBRL Instance Document
	— XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
	— XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

Filed herewith.

Furnished herewith.

The schedules to this agreement have been omitted from this filing pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K. The Company will furnish copies of such schedules to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

LINN ENERGY, LLC (Registrant)

Date: April 28, 2011 /s/ David B. Rottino
David B. Rottino

Senior Vice President of Finance, Business Development

and Chief Accounting Officer

(As Duly Authorized Officer and Chief Accounting

Officer)